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Dear Oblate Brothers,

The Season of Easter is a time of opening. Easter begins with
the story of a wide open tomb. Beside it stands a messenger
of God asking the women to open their inner selves and not to
be afraid. ”"He is not here, for he has risen.” Mt. 28:6) Their
hearts were opened and they believed. Then Jesus appears to
his disciples who refuse to believe until Jesus by his gentle
questions gradually opens their minds. Luke tells us that it
was after Jesus explained the scriptures and broke the bread
that ”"their eyes were opened and they recognized him” (Lk
24:31).Easter is about openness...openness to receive the
abundant life that God constantly offers. This thought is
beautifully expressed in the last two stanzas of a poem by
Joyce Rupp:

God of the Ressurection, God of the living,
Untomb and uncover all that needs to live in me.
Take me to people, events, and situations

And stretch me into much greater openness.

Open me, open me , open me

For it only then that I will grow and change.
For it is only then that I will be transformed.
For it is only then that I will know how it is
To be in the moment of rising from the dead.

In our experiences of resurrection, there is the element of
surrender and of great vulnerability. We are required to let
go of our own agenda. If we listen well we can experience the
Lord of life reminding us in so many ways that the fullness

of 1life is in our midst.
(:Z?LE}Qﬁ é: bQ'

Angelo Siani, OMI
Provincial

AS WE BECOME ”"ONE HEART AND SOUL”
(ACTS 4:32)
OUR COMMUNITIES WILL BECOME MORE AND MORE
APOSTOLIC;
BY THE QUALITY OF THE WITNESS THEY GIVE ,
THEY WILL "BEAR FRUIT THAT LASTS”
(JOHN 15:16)



Birthdals Ordinations

May 29 Tom Maher, OMI May 30 John K Mahoney, OMI
May 30 Tom Maher, OMI
May 30 Bert N. Silver, OMI
May 31  Angelo Siani, OMI

June 24 Giovanni Zevola, OMI June 2 Dick Harr, OMI
June 7 Ed Williams OMI
June 14 John Iwo, OMI
June 14 Len Inui, OMI
June 24 Mike Yamasaki, OMI

July 4 Mauro Concardi, OMI July 1 Jan Van Hoydonck, OMI
July 31 Lei Simons, OMI July 5 Lei Simons, OMI
Anan

On May 5, 1993, Bishop Fukahori will bless the new church in
Anan. The church will hold 100 people. This church dedicated
to Our Lady of Hope is the fruit of many years of hard work
of the people in this small parish. The pastor Fr. Richard
Harr remarked ”it is an occasion for Joy for the people”.

Provincial’s Schedule

April 29 - May 8, The Asia/Oceania Provincials’ Meeting in
India. There will be a celebration held
on May 5 commemorating the 25th. anniversary
of the foundation of the mission.

Fr. Leonard SIMONS, OMI will be the acting
Provincial during this time.

May 17 - June 21 I will be covering the Tokushima parish
while the pastor Bill Maher is on home
leave.

Tokyo

Ray Bourgoin has translated the proper for the Office of
Readings of the Founder. The page is the same size as the
Japanese Prayer of the Church. Copies are available for those
who would like one.

Kochi -

Thanks to Bro. Nobuhiko Yagi who has prepared some materials
for our yearly time of prayer for Oblate vocations May 21-
29. He will be sending it to you soon.

The Vocation Summer Camp will be held August 4 - 5. Part of



the camp will be held in Kochi City and part in Kangaeru no
Ie. Bro. Yagi will be sending details shortly.

Annual Retreat

The annual retreat preached by Fr. Phil ESTRELLA, OMI,
Provincial of the Philippines will be held at the Passionist
Retreat House from August 30 - September 3.

Sri Lanka
Some have asked for these addresses. .

Fr. Joseph Bradly Rozairo, OMI
Archbishop’s House

Borello

Colombo 8, Sri Lanka

Fr. Jude C. Peirispulle, OMI
Our Lady of Lourdes
Palayuttu

Trincomalee, Sri Lanka

Nagoya

On May 16, the parish in Zendana will celebrate its 30th
anniversary. The pastor Fr. Ron LaFramboise reports that
Bishop Soma will confirm 10 people on this occasion.

Nanzan University will celebrate its 50th anniversary of
foundation in 1999. To prepare for it they have decided to
establish a ”Collection of material on Catholics in Japan”.
The collection aims to prevent valuable material on history,
culture and activities of Japanese Catholics from being lost
and to make it available to researchers. They are interested
in obtaining:

1. History of the Church and Religious Orders

2. Publications on Christianity issued during Meiji
and Taisho Era, and early years of Showa Era, i.e. Bible,
Liturgical books, Hymnbooks, Catechisms, newspapers etc.

3. Publications printed and issued within churches
and Dioceses.

4. Publications in foreign languages on missionary
work in Japan.

If you have any material to donate please contact
the University by phone, fax or letter.



REGIONAL NEWS
APPOINTMENT OF THE NEW PROVINCIAL

It is with the spirit of Easter Joy that I inform you of the
appointment of Fr. Mario Bertoli, OMI, as the first Provincial
of the new Indonesian Vice-Province which will be cononically
erected on May 21, 1993. Fr. Basir Karimanto, OMI, has also
been appointed as a member of the Provincial Council with Fr.
Kevin Casey, Fr. Bernard Keradec and Fr. Natalino
Belingheri, Delegation Superiors of Java, Singtang and
Kalimantan respectively as Ex-Officio members of the
Provincial Council.

We thank Fr. Mario Bertoli, Fr. Basir Karimanto and the three
Delegation Superiors for accepting the 1leadership and
animation in the new Vice-Province. The next three years will
be a crucial transition period in the life of the new Vice-
Province. The consolidation of the three Delegations into a
unified Vice-Province will be a big challenge to all. A
STRUCTURE has to be evolved that would promote UNITY and
COOPERATION while at the same time respect the plurality of
missionary and pastoral approaches. This will demand a
certain ATTITUDINAL change; a new perspective. But it is very
reassuring to note that everybody in -the Vice-Province
supports the move towards the unification of the three
Delegations into a Vice-Province.

We take this opportunity to thank most sincerely the MOTHER
PROVINCES of the three Delegations: the AUSTRALIAN, ITALIAN,
and the FRANCE-EAST PROVINCES while there is a certain pain
in separation, there is abundant joy in ushering in a new and
independent life. We hope that the erection of the new Vice-
Province of Indonesia, far from severance of ties with the
mother Province, will serve to strengthen the bond, a bond no
longer of dependence but a fraternal bond between equals. The
promotion of local vocations both to the Oblates and the
Diocesan Clergy, has always been the hallmark of the Oblate
foreign missionary activity. Your labor of love and sacrifice
has come to fruition in the erection of the new Vice-Province
of Indonesia.

With our Indonesian Oblates we thank the risen Lord for this
historic event. Indonesia holds a great promise of hope for
the future not only of the Asia-Oceania Region but also for
the Congregation as a whole. So with courage and hope let us
together take on the challenge of the new beginnings in
Indonesia.

Yours Sincerely in the Risen Lord,
Fr. Lito Lampon, OMI
Asia-Oceania General Councillor
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Vice Province of Japan
UPDATE
September 17, 1993

Dear Brothers,

In April of 1973, Fr. Fernand Jette, wrote in his letter
What 1 expect from Provincials, "Within a number of years, some
provinces will disappear for lack of vocations.... Of course, it
is God who calls, but if nobody among men makes himself God's
echo, there won’t be any vocations.”

In Witnessing as Apostolic Community we read "The vocations
ministry is not optional”(NO 28). "We believe in our ministry
and religious vocation; and confident in the generosily of the
young people of today, we declare that they have the right to
hear the call to be Oblate missionaries ~ (NO 29).

.In this province great efforts bhave been made to encourage
and support vocations. Recently, we have seen the fruits of this
work in the Ordination of one priest and the Perpetual Oblation
of one Brother. Thank you for your work and prayers and do
remain active in your concern for vocations.

Ed Williams relates that the vocation camps conducted by
Bro. Nobuhiko Yagi are very popular and that Nobuhiko intends to
expand his contacts by visiting possible candidates

For some time to come, we will need missionaries from
abroad. Fr. General, at the General Chapter, assigned two
Oblates from Sri Lanka to the Japanese mission. A young Oblate
in the Eastern Provincve recently wrote to me of his interest in
Japan and Phil Estrella has invited me to give some talks to the
Fillipino seminarians. I will spend two days in Manila at the
seminary on my way to Sri Lanka for the Major Superiors’
Meeting.

There are many hopeful signs for growth with men coming
from abroad and Japan itself. The conditions for this growth are
1) a life of integrity, that is to live (to incarnate) the
identity and mission of Jesus in our own personal life, living
ever more deeply the mystery of Christ. 2) Our life in community
must be Apostolic. And 3) we must pray and pray hard to "the

Lord of the harvest”. '

Angelo Siani, OMI
Provincial




New Appointments

Rome

Ron LAFRAMBOISE left for his new asignment on September 8. Ron
will be working as an assistant of the General Administration.

Nagoya
Ray BOURGOIN appointed as superior of the House of Studies for a
first Lterm of ihree years.

John Kenney MAHONEY named pastor of the Zendana Church.

Formation Comnittee

Len INUI, Ray BOURGION, Satoshi KAWAGUCHI and Nobuhiko YAGI.

Financial Committee

The appointment to this committee is for one year. The members
are Bert SILVER (ex officio), Mike YAMASAKI, Fran HAHN, and
Nobuhiko YAGI.

Follow Through Commitee

Ange SIANI, Mike YAMASAKI and Ray BOURGOIN

Direclor of MAMI

Satoshi KAWAGUCHI and Ray BOURGOIN (assistant)

International Oblate Communication Network

Wency LAGUIDAO

[Laison with Rome for Lay Associalions

Ray BOURGOIN

From the Provincial Treasurer

Beginning on September 27 the exchange rate will be 105 yen to
the Amarican dollar.



Formation

The policy in the province has been to seek for vocations at Lhe
high school and college levels. During the retreat Ed Williams
and Nobuhiko Yagi approached me about making some definite
policy for candidiates at the middle school level. They
suggested three possibilities: 1) to open a juniorate, 2) to
rent a small house and have the candidates attend existing minor
seminaries or 3) to have the candidales live al home where they
would be visited frequently by the pastor and vocations
director who would assist them in the discernment of their
vocation.

These suggestions were presented to the new Formation
Committee and they suggested thal we adopt No. 3 as a working
policy for the province. If you have any possible candidates
please contact Bro. Yagi.

Japanese OMI Personnel

Ray BOURGOIN is working on-a new personnel for the province. It
is a comprehensive work. At times it is difficull to gel correct
information. Your help in this area will be greatly appreciated.

Korea

As you know, Bert and I will be in Korea [rom September 19-22.
We hope to definately rent a house which will best suit the
needs of the community.

Guest

Welcome Lo Fr. Paul FACHET, OMI. Paul comes from St. Albert,
Canada where he is on the seminary staff. He teaches a course on
comparative religions. Paul is here to study and experience

Zen Budhism as well as the Japanes culture.

Prayers

Remember in your prayers Clara MAHER the mother of Tom and Bill
Maher. She died in Chicago on August 3I.

Acting Provincial

Lei SIMONS will be acting provincial while I am in Sri Lanka for
the Major Superior’s Meeling. As you know the meeting will be
—3—



held from Oct. 3 - 10.

The superiors of delegations and missions have also been invited
to the meeting. Mauro CONCARDI will represent Korea at the
meeting.

While in Sri Lanka I will meel wilh Jude PEIRISPULLE and Joseph
Bradly ROZAIRO, the two Oblates who have received obediences to
this province. I will also meet their families. Since they live
a great distance from Colombo the provincal asked me to spend
an extra five days to allow time for the visits.

Lei will be acting provincial from September 28 - October 18.
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Dear Brothers,

In this letter, I would 1like to reflect on WITNESSING AS
APOSTOLIC COMMUNITY #11.

"We are called to the accountability of mature adults. Such
accountability is more than mere reporting our activities to
a Superior; it commits us to live in a spirit of cooperation
and initiative’ (C.26) and calls us to genuine dialogue
within community; it requires, moreover, that we mutually
support each other, share with one another, and care for each
other.” WAC # 11.

When I visited the Novitiate in Godfrey IL.in 1991, Fr. Bill
Sheehan (then the director of novices), introduced me to

a book by Scott PECK entitled A DIFFERENT DRUM. It is about
community. The process described in this book, I believe, is
able to contribute positively to the quality of our lives as
Missionary Oblates.

Scott Peck describes his community building process in these
terms:

1. Community is not simply a geographical aggregate of
people. Rather, community has to do with communication
involving an aggregate of people who have made a commitment

B to learn how to communicate with each other at an ever more
deep and authentic level.

2. Community involves a group of people who deal with their
own issues. Most people, Peck indicates, do not deal with
their own issues, they avoid them. They ignore them by
pretending they do not exist, project them onto other groups
or possibly vote on them, but they don’t deal with them.

In the community building. process, Peck has gleaned his
techniques from Quaker meetings, Christian Monasticism, AA,
sensitivity group movements, the Travelstock model and even
from Jungian dream analysis. Only two things were distinctly
"new”: the integration of these techniques, and the purpose
of the workshops was solely to build community.

In the community building process, there are predictable
stages of community growth. The common initial stage is
described as pseudo community, a stage of pretense. The group




pretends that it is already community and that the
participants have only superficial differences and no cause
for conflict. Communication is filled with generalizations.
It is polite, un-taxing, boring, sterile and unproductive.

Without leadership profound individual differences may begin
to emerge over time, and the group may enter into what Peck
identifies as the second stage of community development, the
stage of chaos and not infrequently they self destruct. The
Job of community building leader is not to prevent chaos but
to actually encourage the group into it. Chaos is more
authentic than pretense and a necessary stage of group
evolution.

Emptiness is the third stage in community development
envisioned by Peck. This is a time in which those seeking to
build community, work to empty themselves of everything which
stands between them and community. And that is a lot, for
example, prejudice, snap judgements, fixed expectations, the
desire to be correct, the fear of looking like a fool, the
need to control. Other things that need to be emptied may be
more personal: hidden griefs, hatreds or terrors which must be
confessed and made public before individuals can be fully
present to the group. It is a time of risk and courage. While
it often feels relieving, it may also be like dying.

At a point, after the group moves through pseudo community,
chaos, and emptiness, a member will speak something
particularly poignant and authentic. Instead of retreating
from it, the group now sits in silence, absorbing it. Then a
second member quietly says something equally authentic. The
miracle happens and community is born in the silence of
emptiness. The leaders job is not to lead the group into
community but rather to lead the group into emptiness.

Peck reminds us that a group in community will always perform
better than a group which is not community. Community
building is an ongoing process. There is an invitation to
rebuild community as long as you have reason to be together.
For a group to function well there is a need to work, not
only on a task (mission) but on themselves as a group. The

integration of task and process is the challenge. [ The place
for this ”integration of task and process” is our monthly
District Meetings. ]

In 1986 Fr. DROUART directed a study on the spirit of the
Founder. He told us the story of his visitation to Laos when
he was Assistant General. Most of the missionaries were
living alone and he fully intended to insist on them living
together in community or else! However, while he was there he
attended some of their community meetings. At these meetings,
he discovered, there was deep sharing on 1life, mission and
prayer. In addition they wanted to be together. Fr. Drouart
changed his original intention. He saw a community with a
deep prayer life and community sharing even though they could
meet only once a month. It was a community of sharing and
prayer and it showed in their lives.



Here in Japan most of us live alone. Our monthly meetings!
How important! For some a joy. For some a burden! However,
our monthly meetings are indispensible. They provide the
opportunity for us to grow and become a group of Missionary
Oblates WITNESSING AS APOSTOLIC COMMUNITY.

Fraternally in Jesus and Mary Immaculate,
Q"«?,C// :9%) >
i, oMI

Angelo Sia
Provincial

AORC MEETING, Oct., 1993, SRI LANKA

The meeting of the Asia/Oceania Regional Major Superiors was
held from October 3-9 in Sri Lanka. The Superiors of
Delegations and Missions were also present.

In his opening statement, the President of the Region, FR,
John Sherman remarked:

that "the AORC has been from its very inception a forum and
an instrument to foster and build ‘Friendship and mutual
support and cooperation within the Region among various
administrative units. He pointed out that unlike and more
than any other Region, Asia Oceania is marked with a variety
and diversity in every sense of the word - religious,
ethnic, ideological, 1linguistic etc.and that 56% of the
world’s population finds its home in Asia.”

-that ”"the Region develop a greater sensitivity and love for
the Region...we are a reasonably strong Region and that
there is a working unity in the Region. We should work
towards its greater strength, through inter-linkings of
concerns, help and support.”

Fr. Sherman called us to a ”working meeting”. There were no
lectures from experts or theoretical input, instead the
partcipants were to provide the matter for discussion.

There were reports from each province and mission, but I will
report on the areas which were of concern for the Region.

In the Open Forum the following features emerged:

1. The need to understand the different models of Mission
Theology.

2. The need for all AORC members and the units of the Region

to have an over-all vision of the Region: prayer for the

Region and encouragement offered to each other.

The need for an Oblate Spirituality, Oblate values

priorities, assimilation of MTW & WAC.

The need to face and accept the challenges that come from

ecclesiastical, hierarchical and social structures.

Emphasize our role as Religious in the Church-prophetic.

Accountability.

oo s



When asked to discern or see as significant challenges common
to the -Region or significant enough to warrant Regional
attention, the following emerged:

A. Formation- need for formators- cooperation in the Region
is desirable.
Models of mission theology
Study of social and cultural issues

B. Formators - formators with a deep spirituality-local
difficulties of planting the Oblate Charism in a ,multi-
cultural context and in places of conflicting diocesan
policies. ‘

C. Finance/Oblate identity as missionaries/community life.

Formation seemed to emerge as the common area of concern.
Formators as models for the candidates was stressed; by way
of Oblate Charism, community 1ife and accompanying the
candidate on his spiritual journey.

A report from Fr. Edmund Murugupillai, OMI included the
following elements:

A vocation is a personal call from God and must be sensed
from within.

It calls for a personal experience of Jesus Christ at the
core of the person.

Preparation for Final Vows is a continuous process and calls
for intense and serious remote preparation.

Preparation entails adequate exposure in the field . Pastoral
exposure is not an appendix to the process but an essential
major factor.

Immediate preparation before final vows be done is two stages:
1. an experience like the Aix program 'and 2.a 20 or 30 day
retreat. The program be 3 months long and take place on the
Regional level.

As for FORMATORS:

a. their numbers are inadequate

b. preparation for the work is essential as °’formators’ not
*academics’. Often the formator comes with good will but

-is too young, inexperienced in the art of life and lack
the tools for formation; spiritual direction, discernment,
guidance suffer. as a result.

c. It 'has been observed that formators do not have adequate
knowledge of the candidate, and are unable to accompany
the candidate in his spiritual journey. Today’s candidates
come from broken and wounded backgrounds and need healing
and integration.

d. Formators need to challenge the candidate with
"Oblateness”, Oblate values, hospitality, the experience of
Jesus Christ, prayer, devotion, community life
preferential love for the poor, concern for the
marginalized, availability and accountability etc. The life
style of formators is to be a living witness and challenge
to the candidate - they serve as models/paradigms, which
help the candidate to confirm his call. Candidates need to
know the traditions and the way of life of the Oblates.




IMPLEMENTATION
The South Asian Sub-Region:

1. The Ignation discernment be done locally

2. The preparation for final vows at the sub-regional
level could be organized for a period of one year, after
the completion of all academic studies.

The members of the Eastern Sub-Region decided to convene
a meeting for the formators of that Region before
Christmas’93 and decide on a course of action.

t was also suggested:

Formation to be given special priority.

Students be sent to other houses of formation during
holidays as an experience.

Select candidates to be trained for formation.

The Aix Program be made available for formators at
International, Regional and local levels

The possibility of studies of formation at Melbourne.
Provinces/delegations to share information on institutes
of ongoing formation in their own unit.

SO Bw e

Inter-Captiular Meeting - Thailand

In preparation for the Inter-Capitular Meeting in Thailand
1995, each province, delegation and mission in the Asian
Region will provide a program for the provincials of other
regions. The program is to include an experience of mission
and culture. The purpose is to give an in-depth experience of
mission and cultures in the region in order to give a deeper
understanding of our region.

Finances

Fr. Sherman: ”"Within the Congregation, there is a need to
sensitize each other about the material resources placed in
out trust. The need to genuinely share with each other in
view of the larger mission and carry within ourselves a deep
spirituality that enables us to receive and use finances and
material resources in an evangelical way. With this objective
in view, the congregation has instituted the following: a.
the Clearing House, b. the Oblate Investment Pool, and c. the
Oblate Sharing Fund.

In order to make every mission financially independent in
regard to ordinary expenses, those who are able would move
some of their capital to poorer ones. This would free some
units from undue dependence.

Each mission was encouraged to build up MAMI.
ELECTIONS
Fr. John Camillus FERNANDO was elected President of the AORC.

The Vice-presidents for the two Sub-Regions are: Fr. Angelo
SIANI (Japan) for the Eastern Sub-region Region and



Fr. AMBROSE (India) for the South Asian Sub-Region.

THANK YOU, Fr. John SHERMAN for your four years of leadership
as President of the AORC. The Asia/Oceania Region is a closer
working unit because of your clear love and dedication to the
Region. We enjoyed your friendship.

Bro. Joseph TSUDA, OMI Art Exhibit

From the first of October until the
tenth of November an art exhibit of
Brother’s pictures was held at the
Ataka Art Gallery in Naruto. Along
with the pictures Brother painted were
pictures done by his disciples - Mr.
Takasago, Mr. Saika and Mr. Imai. The
exhibit was arranged by Mr. Saika’s
brother. An interview with Mrs.
Takasago and Miss Mihara (Brother’s
2 associate for the Beniuzu Art Group)
1899 - 19981 appeared on a local TV program.

Beniuzu Art Exhibit

The Beniuzu Group (started by Bro. Tsuda and which continues
its activities) held its 46th. Art Exhibit at the Naruto
Public Library from the 17th. of November until the 21st. of
November. Nine members participated in this exhibit. Eight of
the members are parishioners of the Naruto parish.

Hayashi (Furumoto) Hiroshi-Indigo Art at Tokushima Art Exhibit

(Formerly with the Oblates) Hiroshi’s 1Indigo Art design
panels were accepted for the third year in a row to be
exhibited at the Tokushima Prefectural Art Exhibit. More of
his designs have been on display at other art shows in the
prefecture. He is gradually making a name for himself in the
world of indigo art. At present he is a Eucharistic Minister
and volunteer catechist at the Naruto Parish.

National Sport Festival, Naruto

The upper class of the Naruto Kindergarten participated in
the opening ceremony of the National Sport Festival. The
fifty-seven kindergarten children were part of one thousand
six hundred children that performed in the presence of the
Emperor on the 24th. of October. They also did the same
performance at the closing of the Games for the Physically
Handicapped Athletes on the 7th. of November.

Naruto Lion’s and Lioness Club visit Seoul Korea

Fr. Bert Silver was part of the group that visited Seoul to
attend the 10th. anniversary of the Naruto Lion’s Brother
Club of Aoyama. From the 11th. to the 13th. of November the
members participated in various gatherings with their Korean
Brothers. They hope that through youth exchange and



cooperation in local Korean charity programs they will be
able to achieve greater understanding of Japan and Korea. Fr.
Silver remained in Seoul to meet with Fr. Alfons Keuter, OMI
General Treasurer to discuss the financing of the Oblate
Korean project.

On Monday and Tuesday Fr. Keuter joined Fr. Siani to look at
various options for buying a house for the Oblate Community.

KOREA

The Fathers in Korea began looking for a house to rent last
year. Their present facilities, on the thirteenth floor of a
huge apartment house is not big enough for four men nor is
there any room for them to do any kind of apostolate. They
were anxious to find a more suitable place. Vincenzo BORDO
after consulting with the Maryknoll and the Colomban Fathers
hired a real estate agent and looked at 41 possible places.

The community was in favor of renting a house. By mid October
it became evident this was not possible. I invited the
Treasurer of the Korean Mission, Mauro CONCADI to meet with
the Provincial Council to discuss the possiblity of buying a
house. Fran HAHN and Mike YAMASAKI, members of the Financial
Committee were also invited. It was decided that if we could
not rent, we would buy a house. In early November they found a
house for rent. It had everything we were looking for.

Fr. Alfons KEUTER, the General Treasurer visited the mission
on November 14. I went to meet him and Bert Silver. By this
time the owner of the house decided she didn’t want to rent
but sell. We decided to buy. The price was increased.It was
more than we could afford.

The kind of house we need in Seoul costs over $700, 000. WUe
needed more than $400,000 in addition to what we had on hand
to make the purchase. After viewing the situation , Fr.
Keuter was very supportive of buying a house. He immediately
began to look for the funds, to loan to the Japanese
Province, in order to make this project a reality. We
sincerely thank Fr. KEUTER for his great assistance on behalf
of the Korean Mission.

On November 23rd, the Korean Mission made their first payment
on a house of nine rooms. The house in Seoul was registered
in the name of the Bishop of Suwan, since foreigners cannot
own property in Korea. Before the end of the year, after they
have made the second and final payment of the house, they
will move into their new house. At that time I will notify
you of their new address.

Congratulations to the community in Korea.

Financial requests

On November 29, the financial committee will meet to prepare
the Provincial Budget for 1994. All requests must be in to
the Provincial Treasurer, Fr. Bertram Silver, by that date.




New District

Tokyo, Nagoya, Itami and Tokushima have been designated as
one district. The new District Superior will be chosen at the
next Provincial Council Meeting.

Published, 1994 YEARBOOK By Fr. Raymond BOURGOIN, OMI

By now you have all received a copy of our new Personnel
produced by Ray. After several months of research Ray was
finally able to publish this work. I have heard much praise

for this book. Thank you very much Ray .for all you have done
for the mission.

Provincial meets new men from Sri Lanka

At the close of the AORC, I met Bradly Rozairo in Colombo.
Brad is a chaplain at the General Hospital in Colombo. The
hospital has 70 wards! There are three full time Oblate
Chaplains working at this hospital. Brad has been doing this
work since he was a scholastic and is the senior member of
the team.

Early on the morning of Oct. 12, Brad and I took an express
bus to Trincomalee, a seven hour trip. Brad had a million
questions about Japan,the Oblates and our works. He has
already begun to study Japanese and finds it very
interesting. He thinks he might like to pick up Korean on the
side! Brad speaks Tamil, Singalese and Portuguese and English.

There were several military check points along the way, and
Brad kept assuring me there were no problems. We arrived in
Trincomalee at noon. There were signs of the recent war
everywhere burned out houses and a depleted population. I
began to feel uneasy.

I met Brad’s family. They live a three minute walk from our
parish, Our Lady of Lourdes. I had a pleasant visit with his
mother, father, his married sister, brother-in-law and their
three children.

I met Jude at the church. He is an associate pastor, very
well loved by the children who gave me a reserved welcome.
They heard I was going to take Jude away!

Jude has a very active apostolate with the youth. He has
begun classes for poor children scared by the war. He has
also been instrumental in relocating a Hindu community,
displaced by prejudice and war.

The morning of the 14th. I heard some gun shots and some
bombs exploding. I was told they were a good distance from us
and nothing to worry about!

Brad, Jude and I returned to Colombo on the 14th. I, met
Brad’s sister, a member of the FMM congregation. In the



evening, we had a traditional Sri Lankan supper with Jude’s
family. Jude has four brothers. It was a very enjoyable and
lively evening.

Jude speaks Tamil, Singalese and English. He has not had the
opportunity to study Japanese as there are no Japanese
teachers in the former war zone.

Both Brad’s and Jude's parents were sad that their sons were
leaving for a foreign country but they gladly gave their
blessings to the new missionaries.

Birthdays
December 24 Mike YAMASAKI

Provincial Council Meeting

Itami on December 7.

Christmas Newsletter

The Christmas Letter has become a special time of sharing for
us. I will be going to Kochi to print the letter. Please send
your Christmas message to me in/7ZKgchi by December 8. Thank
you.

Angelo Siani, OMI



At the invitation of Fr. Angelo
Siani, OMI, the Provincial of Japan
Province, I accepted to preach the Ob-
lates' annual retreat.

Trying to geta visa was astory in

* itself. I almost gave up after two at-

o

tempts. I found myself a victim of the
bureaucracy of both the Japanese
Embassy and the Department of For-
eign Affairs. Butinthe end I wasissued
avisa... on the day I was scheduled to

1 leave.

Iflew to Osaka where Fr. Wency
Laguidao metme. Istayed with him and

- Fr. Michael Yamazaki, the parish priest

of Itami. The following day I flew to
Fukuoka and Fr. Leonard Inuui was

there to meet me. We drove to his place

in Koga and stayed there until Sunday.

. The two Italian Oblates from Korea,

Frs. Mauro and Maurizio, were already

~ inthe convento, having arrived the day

before. Later we were joined by Fr.
Raymund Bourgoin, a professor in
Tokyo.

Late Sunday evening we pro-
ceeded to the Retreat House owned
and administered by the Passionist Fa-
thers. I can only describe the place as
perfect. Every detail of the house has
been well thought out.

I guess the retreat went on well.

. My schedule waslight. I gave one con-

ference in the moming and the homily
during the eucharistic celebration. As
all retreatmasters will say, we need to
invoke the Holy Spirit because there are
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"ONLY GOD KNOWS"

(Phil Estrella on the OMI Japan

them is how to make a good retreat.

At the end of the retreat a strong
typhoon was nearing the southof Japan.
Everybody rushed home to beat the ty-
phoon. Angelo and myself, together
with Fr. Bertram Silver and Richard
Harr, took the train to go to Naruto.
From there Angelo and myself pro-
ceeded to Takushima to temporarily
take over the parish of Bill Maher who
had to leave for home at the middle of
the retreat upon leaming of the death of
his mother.

I spent the weekend in Toko-
shima and visited the place of Richard
Harr in Anan. For Sunday mass, I con-
celebrated with Angelo. A number of
Filipinas where present and I had an
enjoyable time talking with them in
Tagalog after the mass. From Toko-
shima, Angelo, Bert and myself made
our way back to Osaka by car. We
stayed a couple of hours in Kobe. We
arrived inItami before six inthe evening
just about ready to go out for dinner to
celebrate the departure of Ron La
Framboise, OMI, forRome.

My lastday in Japan was spent in
Kyoto, the place of the Ancient Bud-
dhist and Shinto Temples.

Over and above this wonderful
trip is the chance to meet Oblates and
see them in theirmission areas. True to
the Oblate spirit, most of them are situ-
ated in the distant south and faithfully
ministering to the minority catholics. It
takes a lot of patience and strong con-
viction about one's vocation and mis-
sion to be able to last in Japan. As Fr.
Bertram Silver remarked: “We are like
Peter who, after spending the whole
night fishing and not making a single
catch, is being asked by the Lord to
throw his nets again.” The problem of
inculturation is so real. I have nothing

many things wedonotknowandone of | but admiration for these men who had

Province's Annual Retreat)

tolearnthe language that Fracis Xavier
called the language invented by the
devil. It is almost impossible to learn.
But they did! Why do these men cOn-
tinue to work in Japan where “‘success”
of mission seems almostnil? “Only God
knows why”, Angelo says, “‘but we will
wait for his time; and when the right
time comes he will tell us why. Our
mission is to stay put so that when that
time comes, he will find us here waiting
faithfully and patiently.”

Another interesting turn of the
mission in Japan is the presence of so
many Filipino migrant workers. More
and more the Oblate parishes are grow-
ing innumber with the presence of our
“kababayans”. Formany Oblates there,
as well as in Hong Kong, the presence
of the Filipinos is changing the face of
the Church wherever they are. Fr.
Gerry Stevens finds himself leaming
Tagalog at the age of 63 with the grow-
ing numberof Filipinas married to Japa-
nese in his parish.

In many ways these Filipinos are
missionaries in their own right. Their
untold suffering is beyond description.
Yet, as Angclo commented, they re-
mainlively, friendly, warm and happy.
How do they manage to integrate them-
selves in this so strange and closed
society? Ihave spokentoafew and they
are already fluentinJapanese. But what
is most heartening is to see with my
own eyes that in this foreign land the
Filipinos carry with them their faithex-
pressions and traditions. I believe that
the subtle influence of their faith will
eventually manifest itself among the
people of Japan. Could it be that our
poverty, whichis driving out people out
ofthe country, has a positive outcome in
the end? Do we not often say that God
can write straight in crooked lines? H




Finding roots in rootlessness

“Missionary” is a word that has been
part of my vocabulary since [ entered the
OMI Juniorate 26 years ago. However, there
are dimensions of being a missionary that |
only understood recently when I had “to
leave home”.

Working in the home Province is very
misslonary especially when one is assigned
In the “mountain areas™ or in the remote
islands of Sulu and Tawi-Tawi. But working
“away from home” while not necessarily
being more missionary has its uniqueness.

Beinginthe General Administration coes
not evoke very much the idea of being
“misslonary”. Nevertheless, my first three
months in Rome made merealize and apgre-
ciate more fully what “foreign missionaries”
have to undergo when they are in a foreign
land.

I arrived in Rome last November 26,
1992 when winter was just beginnihg. I felt
“cold” physically as well as “inside”. Aside
from English, I did not speak either Italian
or French. I found mysell suddenly holed-
In In the four corners of the General House.
My network of meaninglul relationships are
gone, While the food here Is good my stom-
ach craved [or rice. The dally grind of Ple-
nary Council meetings for a month and later

Lito Lampon, OMI (Rome)

the crash course in French made me ques-
tion “why am I here?” The experience drove
me to my knees. But looking back now after
a period of transition, I can honestly say
that that was a grace-filled experience. |
believe I am contributing something to the
General Administration and the Congrega-
tion as a whole.

My visit to Indonesia last May 14-24 for
the canonical erection of the Vice-Province
was my lirst official visit as General Council-
lor [or Asia-Oceania. It was a fruitful visit.
The structure of the Indonesian Vice-Prov-
ince Is in place and there Is an excellent
spirit of cooperation and goodwill.

Meetings and traveling will be the
rhythm ol my life from now on.l was warned
that in this kind of a job one experiences a
certain “rootlessness”, living so to speak
[rom a suitcase. The hours of waiting for
connecting flights at the dilferent airports
areconsidered “normal”. The travelsinthe
different countries range from planes to
trains, to buses and boats and hiking of
course. Cultures, climates and food are

. varied: All these require some flexibility

and adaptability.

I see my work primarily as a llaison
between the General Administration and
the different Provinces and Delegations In

‘the Asia-Oceania Region. To listen, to un-

derstand, to affirm and encourage the Pro-
vincial and Delegation Administration as
well as the menin the field and to bringthe
thrust and orientation of the General
Administration to the Region and vice-versa;
these are the Important dimensions of my
job. To fulfill this kind of ajob, Irealize that
I have to be a deeply prayerful person. I
need too the support of my fellow Oblates
and friends so that In spite of the “rootless-
ness” [ can be rooted. ]

- A
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Herry Christnas
and
lappy New Year

: gers of the Good News, C. Welton Gaddy
idelity to the Gospel of Christ produces persons who

writes
appear to the world either as mad or foolish - culturally
unwise if not clinically insane.” Yet °'some fools... have

direct responsibility for the well-being of society.’For each
one is a labor characterized by cost and filled with love.”

In Sri Lanka, Oblates young and old are anxious to remain
with their people in war torn Jaffna. In India, the Oblates
took over a poor and unwanted parish, a place the clergy
considered a place of punishment! Shelton Perera, Superior of
the Delegation of Pakistan reminds us that ”life in Karachi
is becoming more and more dangerous.” The seminary was
bruglarized and Fr. Cement and Bro. Francis were bound and
gagged! In Japan, we strive to preach the Gospel in a secular
society where Christianity is still looked upon as a foreign

religion. In the eyes of the world all of this may look
foolish.

Paul's judgement from the past is still true. Divinely
inspired action is unintelligible to human reason. God’s
foolishness is wiser then human wisdom.

At this celebration of the Birth of Christ may his Presence
in your life bring you an increase of faith and hope as you
continue to be his Witness.

Angelo Siani, OMI
Provincial



BN/ Mt/ oW
Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year to All

I want to thank the many people who sent or phoned your
condolences at the time of my mother’s death. Your prayers
are appreciated. Her death was very unexpected and we’'re all
very lonely without her but she and dad are enjoying their
first real Christmas of peace with the Lord that we are all
looking forward to. I'm very thankful to the Lord for this
wonderful Mother and the fact that he let me have some prime
time with her about two months before her death. I was home
with her in the States for a full month.

I'm sure you’ll all be busy this month but I hope you find
time to have a Grace filled Christmas and a Happy New Year.
Your welcome any time here in Tokushima. And your all in our
prayers during this season.

Bill Maher, OMI

2

Greetings from Rome. Last Friday, feast of St. Francis
Xavier, first missionary to Japan, I was feeling close to all
of you. I visited the 'jesuit church of the Gesu in the
afternoon where Francis’s arm, that is said to have baptized
thousands in the orient, is exposed in a reliquary. I prayed
for all of you there.

I am gradually adjusting to a new rhythm of life and a new
kind of work. I swear I am getting callouses on my bottom
side from so many hours sitting at a desk or in front of a
computer! In a few months you should receive some of the
fruits of this labor.

Recently I was taken on a tour of the labyrinth of corridors
and staircases in the Vatican. With Don Corijin, I visited
some of the offices where I will have occasion to go on his
behalf. It was quite impressive, though a bit embarrassing,
to have the Swiss guards salute and click their heels as we
passed each guard post. It is an interesting little city, at
once ancient and modern, bustling with activity.

I am looking forward to seeing Ange in February, and Fran
later in the year. If you can fit Rome into your itinerary
for home leave, I would be delighted to give you a personally
guided tour of the city....

Best wishes to each of you for Christmas and in the New Year.
You are remembered daily in my prayer. Buon Natale!
Ron LaFramboise, OMI



Ray/ Bourgsir oWy MERRY CHRISTMAS
AND
A MOST BLESSED NEW YEAR

I hope all of you find yourselves a year wiser! That’s the
other side of the coin of growing older!

Everyday is a day of soul-searching for all of us. I found it
especially so most days of this past year. My contribution to
the apostolate will take a new turn this coming March. Having
been away from this specific apostolate for 18 years, makes
me approach it with fear and trembling. On the other hand the
other members of the Formation Team are a great support, and
I also know I can count on all your prayers.

Already we’ve had 2 meetings of the Formation Committee,
where we are struggling to find the best way we can
contribute to the finding and nurturing of vocations. When
the occasion arises, we will be asking for specific
cooperation in order to give any candidates a chance to taste
Oblate 1life and work first hand.

At this time I foresee moving my luggage to Nagoya March 12.
Mr Hirano whom many of you know, has offered to use one of
his company trucks which are available only on weekends, in
order to get my stuff down there.

In the meantime, classes are slowly winding down at school
and I'm starting to make my last “aisatsu’s”.

May God bless you and keep you!
Ray Bourgoin, OMI

BB BBy,

SHARING CHRISTMAS
with our dear Oblate Confreres, friends and well-wishers,

The true meaning of Christmas was re-captured by our Founder
Blessed Eugene de Mazenod in the course of history. He sent
his men to reestablish the originally intended order and to
put the Incarnation in its right place. The target group of
our Founder’s mission were the poor, the sick, and the
marginalized. Our mission as Oblates gives these unwanted
people in society a special preference.

As a Hospital Chaplain in Sri Lanka I feel that I must
somehow strive to restore their human 'dignity that they are
also the children of God. Today the sick want someone to
visit them, to comfort them, to listen to them and to feel
with them their pains and sufferings and also to experience
the unknown with them as friends, companion and divine
healer. If I can at least do these then I believe that I can
restore their dignity to some extent.

Christmas happiness came in to our lives because Jesus chose
to share His Divine Life with us. In the same way if we were
to give that same happiness to others, then we must share all



that life means to us/also with others so that we can create
happiness and fulfillment in our lives as well as in the
lives of others. So, let us have a sharing CHRISTMAS.

Iilook :forward to the day when I will be able to Jjoin your

Mission in Japan to spread the Good News of love and
fellowship.

A b

Bradly‘Rozairo. OMI
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batoe o . JESUS COME QUICKLY

I read the prophet Amos everyday as I work on my MA thesis.
What's strange is I neither knew Scripture nor Hebrew but here
I-am reading the Bible in Hebrew. Until now, both my teacher
and I said it was impossible. Yet I have continued to achieve
this aim for the following reasons.

Four "years ago, I went to a place called ”"Kamagasaki”, a
Place 'where there are many day-laborers. Living and working
there I thought "What is the Gospel, what is the core of
Jesus’ message.?” I wanted to know "what was dearest to God”.
Then 'I chose to read the book of Amos. The heart of Amos is

"justice and righteousness”. I wanted to do that.
I' PP N . . i )



Jesus was born and died precisely for this justice and
righteousness. Jesus is justice and righteousness. This world
we live in is always looking for beauty and good feelings.
That is why the poor remain in their poverty and happiness
disappeared from these people. Some people do practice
Justice and righteousness but it is a weak effort. The best
thing would be for Jesus Himself to come again, for the very
reason that Jesus Himself is justice and righteousness. Jesus
come quickly into this world. For in You the poor find
salvation, the oppressed find freedom.
Leo Kawaguchi, OMI

45 7.81774.515:0//9) 47
Dear Oblate Brothers,

1993 has been a busy year and included a pilgrimage to Denver
to be with the Holy Father as part of a 230 person, Japanese -
Korean - Taiwanese party. I also had 3 weeks at home, was
able to preside at my first family wedding, celebrated my
50th. birthday (9 times ) and made a couple of side visits
to dear family and friends in D.C., Chicago,and LA. I was
able to visit the Brothers in Korea 3 times, make 5 visits to
Kochi, but missed the annual retreat due to my home leave,
and have managed to lose a bit of weight, 18 kilo - for me a
bit - so it was a busy good year.

I've entered my 6th. year in Koga and have lots of hopes and
plans that 1994 will be even better, but that is all really
in His Hands in the end. I missed not seeing some of the
brothers as often as I would like, didn’t get to say goodbye
to Ron La Framboise personally, and there are so many other
failures one must record as well, but God’s grace and mercy
will have to be my, final resort. It is my sincere prayer that
this Christmas beffor§y you the most profound experience of
Jesus Christ incarnate in your 1life,ever. And that 1994 be
your greatest year ever in all ways.
Fran Hahn, OMI

VB8 Moy |
All Christmas blessings and renewed courage for the New Year.

Looking back on the past year, everything seems to be a copy
of the year before. Only the trip to old Flanders to visit
the houses of the living and the graves of the dead was an
intermezzo. It was a happy old year.

My spiritual journey didn’t end yet either. I still axﬁ/feel
I'm a son -not a prodigal son - of the Church and the
Congregation. I don’t have any intentions to start my church
'to replace that of Jesus. And so, I continue to stay in the
big, o0ld ’motherhouse’, even when for the moment there are
unclean rooms in it. Instead of attacking the Church or the
Japan OMI community from the outside, from a distance. it
seems better and healthier to join a church resistance inside
the Church (or a dustcart team...)



Hopihg to meet you all from time to time in the New Year.

Xave Yoshikazu Tosa, OMI
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Again to all my brother Oblates my best wishes for a
Christmas overflowing with the Lord’s blessings. May they
continue all through the New Year. And may they be just as
abundant upon all the ones you wish to see included. And may
you yourself during this Christmas Season and the New Year
grow closer to the Lord’s heart.

Jan Van Hoydonck, OMI

Ty

My thoughts and prayers are with you and your loved ones
during this season of the Holy Child.

How anyone could advocate the slaughter of innocent human
lives just because they 1live in the womb is difficult to
understand.

Let us pray for these people and rededicate ourselves to work
to save the children.

Enjoy the holidays and I look forward to seeing you when you
come to Kochi.
Yours in the Lord of Life,
Jerry Novotny, OMI

S MY

Fervent thanks to God for protecting all of us for another
year. And equally fervent prayer that He will continue to
carry each of us safely in the palm of His hand through the
year ahead.

Ed Williams, OMI



Gorsrd Stevens; OML
Before you know it, it’s Christmas again, and looking back on
the past year, I can’t help thinking: ”What have I done
worthwhile mentioning?” Time flies so fast. The most
outstanding features are the unusually cool and rainy summer,
and the violent typhoons that caused a lot of damage, but

somehow the mission house is still standing.

e

A few more Filipina brides have been found. These brides will
probably be the real missionaries in their respective. remote
villages and families, through their Christian lives, even if
they didn’t plan on coming to Japan for missionary work. Our
task exists in helping them getting adapted to their new
surroundings and to encourage them in practicing their faith.
However, sometimes we only find out about them after they
have been here for quite some time, or when certain
difficulties arise requiring translations or other help.

To each and all: a most blessed Christmas and a very Happy
1994.

Gerard Stevens, OMI

Christmas Scene by Bro. Joseph Tsuda, OMI

What with our OMIs in Korea looking forward to their new "OMI
House” and the coming of two of our Oblates from Sri Lanka -
'94 promises to be a year of new beginnings and "hope” for
our mission. May the Christ Child send us new young vocations
to help us carry on the work of bringing His message of Love
and Peace.

To all - my prayers for a blessed Christmas and a New Year of
“Hope.
Bert Silver, OMI
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The Christmas mood is almost forced upon me here in Zendana.
There is a used car sales business behind the church. The
loud speakers send forth music from morning till night. 1In
keeping with the season the selections I am now hearing are
all the standard Christmas songs. At present Perry Coomo is
singing ”"White Christmas”. Or is it Bing Crosby?

This has been an interesting year. I spent forty days at Lebh
Shomea 1living the 1life od a hermit. It was forty days of
silence, prayer and reading. We were permitted to have
conversation on Sundays at dinner. But the silence was not
difficult. On the contrary, it was a blessing that made
living close to God easier as God was the only one I had to
talk to and to whom to listen. I consider the Desert
experience the highlight of the year as well as one of the
great experiences of my spiritual jouorneying.

I returned to Japan in mid-March and was assigned to Anan.
The plan was that I would be able to help Dick Harr as well
as the other men in Tokushima Prefecture. I also had plans to
get some prayer group organized. This would be putting to use
some of the experiences I had at the Ministry to Ministers
Program last year as well as Lebh Shomea.

In September, after consultation, I received a new
assignment. I had just gotten adjusted to life in Anan. Dick
and I had a good community life and I was happy to be back in
Anan. But there was more need for me in Nagoya.

I am now the pastor of Zendana parish. At present I am also
the acting Superior of the House of Studies so I am living at
Tenpaku. I come to Zendana every day from 10 until 4 and
-evenings if there are meetings or other duties that require
my presence. I plan to move to the rectory in March when Ray
will take over the Superiors job in the House of Studies.

I enjoy being back in parish work and also being part of a
parish community. I have always feelt that is the best way
for me to fulfill my missionary vocation in Japan. The people
are friendly and cooperative. The parish council is aware of
its role in the parish and most eager to fulfill it. If I can
find any fault with them now it is that they try to do
everything themselves. I ap trying to make them aware of
subsidiarity. I think it would be an even more vital parish
community if more parishoners were involved. This of course
is not a problem particular to Zendana.

I also enjoy being part of the Oblate Community at Tenpaku.
We pray together, enjoy our evening meal together, and on
Saturday mornings we clean the house. I plan to be part of
the Oblate Community in Tenpaku after I move to Zendana. I

will go there in the evening for adoration and the evening
meal.

I have spent about 35 Years of my life in Japan on Shikoku.
Neither Anan or Kochi can be cclassified as big cities. Nogoya



is and I find it a great change. I am still not used to
driving in the big city but that will come with time or else
I will become a subway user. In fact the station for a new
subway line that is to open next year will be about a one
minute walk from the rectory.

There will be an extra room available at Zendana after March,
come and visit. I’11 take you for a ride on the new Subway.

Many blessings at Christmas and in the New Year. You are
remembered in my Mass and prayers each day.
John Kenney Mahoney, OMI

WeBBY VBN I4857 /0%
Thought at Christmas Time

When Bert sent out for pictures to be contributed in the
making of an OMI Album I started to rummage through tons of
pictures that have accumulated through the years. I couldn’t
find one which would meet the requirements. I also had a
funny feeling at the back of my head. I don’t have pictures
of myself and the work I'm doing that I will feel proud to
share with my brother Oblates. I wish I had a picture of my
meeting with the then President of the Philippines, Cory
Aquino, especially when she greeted me with the words
“"Father, I have heard about the work you are doing for our
countrymen...” I wish I also had a picture taken when I
testified before a committee of +the Philippine Senate
investigating the abuses committed against Filipino migrant
workers. Or, I wish I had pictures of our rescue operations
in the night, the emotion-packed court hearings, our fights
with abusive employers and so on. They are good for the ego
but not recorded in pictures. For how can you take the picture
of injustice? Discrimination? Or of how people exploit
people? I have my own album somewhere in my heart (Hey, I’'m
starting to sound corny!) and it includes pictures of the
support and understanding shown by many in the Vice Province
during the height of the ”Filipino Problem”. To mention a
few: “Wency, I don’t want you ton get hurt in your new work”
JKM; "You can do it, Wency.” Ange; "Wency, are you sure you
can have enough for your work?” Bert. I have pictures of Mike
who used to turn on the heat in my room during those cold
wintry nights so that I would be have a warm room to come
home to and still sees to it even now that I get support from
the parish, of Ron who made himself available all the time as
driver, translator, etc. of Gerry S. as he relates those
never-ending tales about the plight of the Filipina brides in
the mountains, etc. etc. By the way, I am not bowing-out yet
but the nature of my work has changed a lot from when I
started. I now spend more time going to Tokyo to do desk
work, doing translation for some bishops, listening to
Filipinos as they tell their stories over cheap whisky,
conducting seminars for non-Japanese cooperators and, yes,
attending meetings that sometimes bore me and others to death.

How de we paint the true picture of Christmas? It is not
easy. Department store spruce up for Christmas but if they



baint the real picture of Christmas, they will drive away
customers rather than attract them. For how do you paint the
darkness of sin into which the Son of God was born?
Merry Christmas and a Bountiful 1994 to all of you!

Wency Laguidao, OMI

NOBALL AR
I’d like to open the door of my heart to Christs coming.

Wishing you a joyous Christmas and happiness for the coming
New Year.

Yours truly,

Bro. Nobuhiko Yagi, OMI

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year. I have no special thing
to tell you. This year went by smoothly.

I will remember you at Mass on Christmas.

Fr. John Iwo, OMI
THe oMy ommiiity i hores

Three years ago, the first two Oblates came from Italy to
begin a mission in Korea. At that time, everything was new,
nothing was familiar and even our relationship with the
Oblates in Japan was something to be improved.

Little by 1little many things have changed, especially our
relationships with all of you. Each and everyone of you in
Japan is someone tangible and concrete; your names and faces
are now familiar. We really think of you all as part of our
very community.

We have always been welcome whenever we came to Japan for
meetings or retreats and this is more supportive than nice
words. We thank you for what you are.

We have been doing our best to make you welcome in Korea, but
our apartment was not the ideal place even though we could
accommodate... Fran Hahn! But from now on with the new house
things will be different. We are open for your reservations!

May Mary, who "received Christ in order to share him with all
the world” always be close to each one of us ”in the joys and
sorrows of our missionary life”.

Vincenzo Bordo, OMI

Mauro Concardi, OMI

Giovanni Zevola, OMI

Maurizio Giorgianni, OMI
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News and Greetings from Tsukuba
Hope this finds everyone in good health.

As for the things here in Tsukuba...the situation,
unfortunately, hasn’t changed much in the 5 years that I've
been here. The hearing teachers are still lording it over the
deaf students and deaf teachers. That paternalistic attitude
still prevails, and I doubt if the direction of the college
will change any wunless the number of deaf teachers is
increased. In the spring, a post will be vacated; this will
provide the chance to fill that teaching post with a
qualified deaf teacher. I will be in a position to suggest
that the vacancy be filled with a deaf teacher. If the
faculty decides against the proposal, I will probably quit.
In my signed talks in different parts of the country, I have
always encouraged deaf people to demand from the college
changes that will best serve the needs of the deaf student.
Most recently, I’ve asked the National Association of the Deaf
and different PTAs to do the same. As things stand, there
seems little hope of changing things from within. And, I
don’t feel comfortable working in an environment that borders
on discriminating against those people it is supposed to be
serving. And, not providing the students with the necessary
support services (e.G. guaranteed communication through sign
language) is tantamount to discrimination. So, I'm actually
thinking of packing it in and joining outside forces which,
by cooperating with each other, might bring about the desired
changes. We shall see. I will probably know for sure in late
February.

As for work with the deaf catholics...we had a signed retreat
in September in Hino with a group of 10. And then, in
December we had another signed retreat in Sapporo... with
about 24 people attending (from as far as Okayama |,
Niigata, Osaka, Nagoya & Tokyo), I'm always impressed and
inspired by the fact that deaf catholics will go to great
sacrifice (of time and money) to travel great distances to
attend a mass or retreat that is signed in their sign
language. A real expression of and witness to their faith!
That’s about it, from here. Enjoy the holidays!

A Meaningful and Merry Christmas!
- And -
Good Health in the New Year!
Jack

- 11 -
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Jude C. Peirispulle, OMI

| CHRISTMAS message, the message of love and
sharing, to our Oblate conferes and

friends in the Vice Province of Japan.
Christmas is a message of Peace and Joy
because we remember Christ, our Savior,
coming among us to share our frail human
-‘\\\ condition. He entered our world about 20009
years ago for the first time and he will
come back a second time at the end of
time. But He is also here and now with us
by His Mystical presence. sharing our
brotherhood, offering peace to men of good
will and inviting us all to live as
brothers and sisters of one family. Jesus
1s sharing in our human condition,
especially our suffering. He also taught
Y%' us the way to eliminate them. Thus He
becomes our Liberating King.
As we prepare to celebrate Christmas, let us give a thought to our country Sri
Lanka . It is a beautiful country, rich in many ways but unfortunately today it
is war-torn with an ethnic conflict, making the country not a place of peace and
harmony but war and violence. The separatists, thinking only of racial rights,
such as Tamilness and Singalaness, have destroyed the unity of our people who
were earlier happily living amisdt a variety of race and languages.

T

These days all over the world people are prepaing to celebrate Christmas with
cinviviality and in joyous fellowship. In Sri Lanka, embroiled in a civil war,
can we truly celebrate Christmas? It appears to be difficult but with the
message of Christ, our Liberator, we can try to touch the hearts of those who
are fighting and turn thei hatred into love - to understand and compormise with
the others and show concern in the needs of others. Then we can truly celebrate
Christmas.

May Jesus, from the humility of His crib, touch our hearts and make us one with
Him and thereby grow in brotherly love.

As [ send this Christmas message, | eargerly look forward to the day when [ will
be able to join your mission to spread the message of Christ’'s universal

brotherhood.
Jude C. Peirispulle, OMI
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A very merry Christmas and a Most blessed New Year to one and
all. Finishing up this year, I feel particularly thankful -
first, to Our Lord and to each of you. During 1993 so many
wonderful gifts were realized. The most outstanding of all,
of course, was the successful completion of a parish Church
for Anan. The generosity of our Oblate parishes and that of
countless others, this Church is all paid for, no debt, in
fact, there’s money left over. I’ve been dumbfounded by this -
truly a miracle. It’'s evident Our Lord wanted this for Anan.
With much gratitude and pride as an Oblate, I see the end of
this year and look forward to a brand new one.

Dick Harr, OMI
YERY BB 0N
My Japanese Experience Thus Far

AS I write this, on Dec. 11, 1993, I’'m .aware that it is three
months ago that I landed at Itami airport, and as I now
review my stay in Japan thus far I'm filled with gratitude,
because these have been very grace-filled months for me.

The first three weeks, Sept. 8-30, were spent mainly visiting
with some of the OMIs on Honshu and Shikoku: Frs. Ange, Mike,
Wency & Bro. Yagi in Itami; Fr. ED, Tom, Lei, Xavier & Bro.
Yagi in Kochi and Akaoka; Frs. Bill & Dick in Tokushima and
Anan; and Frs. John & Leo in Nagoya. Later, I also briefly
met Frs. Bert, Frank and Mauro (Korea) who had come for a
meeting, Oct.25, in Itami. In all of the OMI houses where I
stayed, and by all the OMIs I visited, I experienced great
hospitality, extraordinary helpfulness and warm generosity.
Everywhere, I was made to feel at home and part of the
family. For this, I now want to take this opportunity to
sincerely thank all the OMIs in Japan whom I have already
met, and am looking forward to the possibility of meeting
more and hopefully all of you before I return to Canada next
May.

But the main objective in coming to Japan was to get some
personal exposure to Japanese Buddhism & Shintoism and
especially to experience some Zen Buddhism.

Hence, on Sept. 30, I took the ”Shinkansen” from Nagoya via
Tokyo to Sendai City and from there went by train to the
picturesque, touristy town of Matsushima on the E coast of
Honshu. I was there for about 8 weeks, I lived in with 10
Bosans (Buddhist monks) at Zuiganji Soodoo, also called
Totokuin.

What was life in a Soodoo like? Here, I will give only a nut-
shell overview. In a future New Letter (March?) I hope to
give a lengthier report.

There are two phases to life at Totokuin:1) Sesshin time & 2)
In-between Sesshin time. What is a sesshin. It’s a week
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l-o-n-g period of special intensive practice in Zazen (Zen
Meditation/contemplation). In all, there are 7 Sesshins each
year: Oct. 15-21, Nov. 15-21, Dec. 1-8; Jan. 15-21, March 15-
21, May 1-7 & June 1-7. I was fortunate to be able to
experience the first three Sesshins: the whole of Oct 15-21;
part of Nov. 15-21, and most of Dec 1-8 which is also the
"biggy” of the year. 1It’s singular because it’s one day
longer that the other 6 Sesshins and also because it’s more
rigorous due, to a great extent, to the severe Dec.
climate/temperature (the final day it dipped to -1lc).
Moreover, it’s the only Sesshin with a name. It’s called
Roohatsu (meaning ”Dec.8”), because it ends on the feast of
Buddha’s Enlightenment, which is the main feast in the Zen
Buddhist calendar. It was an exciting discovery for me to be
brought to the peak experience of prayer & celebration in
Buddhist style on the very day we Christians & especially
Oblates also hold dear: the Immaculate Conception.

And in-between Sesshins? Briefly, 1life in the Soodoo then
was much more relaxed and easy-going. Besides daily, regular
chanting of Sutra texts in their Hondo (shrine), the Bosans
would, at least once a week, go out on takuhatsu (begging).
As well, there was daily sweeping of the paths and grounds of
and around the soodoo cleaning the wooden walking ways
connecting the buildings and especially the Zendoo (Zen
hall), gathering, chopping & stacking fire wood with which
their furo & kitchen oyu is heated, working in the garden and
preparing the vegetables for cooking.

Although my Japanese is very limited, and only a couple of
the Bosans spoke some broken English, a deep bond of
friendship gradually developed between a couple of them &
myself. two days after leaving the Soodoo, the Roshi’s (head
of the Soodoo)wife told me in her faltering German over the
phone that all the Bosans of Totokuin had a great admiration
& respect for me, especially because - to express it in
Christian terms - I had, together with them, endured the
"passion & death” of Roohatsu and therefore could now, also
together with them, share in the triumphant joy of the
"resurrection”.

Then, too, -to make more complete my reason for being
grateful - there were some people in Sendai City who were
most kind to me, of whom I single out the Ottawa Grey Nuns.I
lodged at their convent for a week and found in them most
generous, loving hosts who have become my friends. So, if you
should pass through Sendai, be sure to pay them a visit,
because as an Oblate you are more than welcome by them, and
you find yourself being spoilt by them as I was.

There obviously is more that I could share. 1’11 leave that
for a future date. For now, I want to close by once again
expressing my heart felt thanks to all of you, my brother
Oblates in Japan & Korea who have been so kind & brotherly
to me. I sincerely with you all a most grace-filled Xmas, and
abundant blessings in the New Year.
Yours brother in Xst. & MI
P. Fachet, OMI
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"Look up at the Lord with gladness and smile. Your face will
never be ashamed.” Ps. 34;6

I read it is a book called ”"The Way to Love” by Anthony De
Millo, SJ and I didn’t like it. Being such a "holy person” I
didn’t want to admit that I really had negative feelings and
own them, they were mine. I felt I disliked that person and
had good reasons for it. But De Millo said that "that person
is making a gift [Christmas gift!] to you that none of your
charming, pleasant friends can make you, rich as they are.
That person is going to reveal yourself to you and reveal
human nature to you - a revelation as precious as any found
in Scripture, for what will it profit you to know all the
Scriptures if you don’t know yourself and so live the life of
a robot.

"Now”, he continues,”take a look at yourself reacting
negatively and ask yourself the following question: Am I in
charge of this situation or is this situation in charge of
me? That is the first revelation. With it comes the second
revelation: The way to be in charge of this situation is to
be in charge of yourself, which you are not. [admitting this
hurts].

All you have to do is understand that there are people in the
world who if they were in your place, would not be negatively
affected by this person. Therefore, your negative feelings
are caused not by this person, as you mistakenly think, but
by your programming.

The listen to this revelation concerning human nature. This
behavior, this trait in the other person that causes you to
react negatively - do you realize that that person is not
responsible for it? You can hold on to your negative feelings
only when you mistakenly believe that that person is free and
aware and therefore responsible. But who ever did evil in
awareness? The ability to do evil or not to be evil is not
freedom but a sickness for it implies a lack of consciousness
and sensitivity. Those who are truly free can not sin as God
can not sin. This poor person here in front of you is
crippled, blind, lame, not stubborn and malicious as you so
foolishly thought. Understand this truth; 1look at it
steadfastly and deeply; and you will see your negative
emotions turn into gentleness and compassion. Suddenly you
have room in your heart for someone who was consigned to the
streets and alleys by others and by you.

Now you will realize that this begger came to your home with
an alms for you - the widening of your heart in compassion
and the release of your spirit in freedom. Where before you
used to be controlled (these persons had the power to create
negative emotions in you and you went out of your way to
avoid them) now you have the gift of freedom to avoid no one,
to go nowhere. When you see this you will notice how to

the feeling of compassion in your heart has been added the
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feeling of gratitude to this begger who is your benefactor.

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.
Tom Maher, OMI

Januarg

2. Ed WILLIAMS
22. Ray BOURGOIN
29. Dick HARR

Februarx Februarx
15 Len INUI 22. Xave Yoshikazu TOSA

13 Maurizio GIORGIANNI
21. Vincenzo BORDO

March March
1 Jerry NOVOTNY 19 Ray BOURGOIN
23 Bill MAHER 27 Wency LAGUIDAO

SRR T NS

Pat BRADY has had gall bladder surgery and is recovering at
Newburgh.

The Spring meeting will begin on March 22 in the morning and
end _on March 25 with lunch. Please mark your calender. This
will be an input meeting. Bishop Hirayama will speak on ”The
place of the Laity in the Church. And our visiting Oblate
from Canada has agreed to give us some in put on Scripture,
"place of Jesus in the community”. He has has twenty years of
experience in this field and says it will be good material
for the preacher.

08

The Follow Through Committee has asked the following Oblates
to implement the decisions of the ’93 Spring Meeting. They
are Bill Maher, Wency Laguidao, Bert Silver, Mike Yamasaki
and Ed Williams.

kit

Check - expiration date of Visa, drivers license, and alien
papers.
When did you have your last medical check up?
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FORMATION PORTFOLIO - Casa Generalizia, O.M.I.

Rome, March 1994

) 34 IEEE] "I am enclosing
some material that I have received...
Remember it is important to keep
Vocations at people's conscious level."
- "Jesus is the one who calls but we
must, like Samuel, help them to be-
come aware that it is in fact God who
is calling." (James Fiori, OMI, Canada)

"Rev. Father General, Greetings from
Zambia. ... As part of our com-
memoration for this year's Oblate
week we decided to work and pray for
vocations for the local Church and for
Oblates all over the world. We:or-
ganized a vocation day for the youth
in Lusaka diocese at which the can-
didates from our community gave the

talks." - "Every month we pray for
Oblates working in a particular coun-
try. Our mission for this month is
Italy." (The pre-novices, Zambia).

"Dear Oblates, ... Let us all join toge-
ther in prayer for so vital an issue
for our Congregation. On the last day
of the Novena, the feast of Blessed
Joseph Gerard, please send me names
of men you know who exemplify to
some high degree the criteria men-
tioned ... We will write to them to
congratulate them on their fine repu-
tation and invite them to consider our
way of life.” (John H. Collet, OMI,
U.S.A.)

Theme 1994

Present our Obléte family as a Congregation that is international in
character and made up of priests and Brothers" (WAC 31,d).

INTERNATIONALTTY

"They are
called to be the Saviour's co-workers,
the co-redeemers of mankind, and
even though, because of
their present small number
and the more urgent needs of
the people around them, they
have to limit the scope. of
their zeal, for the time being,
to the poor of our country-
side and others, their am-
bition should, in its holy as— ,
pirations, embrace the vast
expanse of the whole earth."
(Eugene de Mazenod, 1816)

"May I never forget, however
long my life," wrote Father
Gérard, "that April 3 (1843)
when I received the diaco-
nate from the hands of Bishop de
Mazenod." Convinced of the solidity of
the missionary vocation of this stron-

i it

gly-tempered soul, Bishop de Mazenod
had given Brother Joseph, on the
preceding March 7, an obedience for
Natal in South Africa. He
never would see his home
country again.

BROTHERS "As
priests and Brothers, we
have complementary respon-
sibilities in 'evangelizing."
{C:T7)

"Oblate Brothers share in the
common priesthood of
Christ."

"Through their religious
consecration, they offer a
particular witness to a life
inspired by the Gospel."
"Brothers partlcipate in the mis-
sionary work ... their technical, pro-



fessional or pastoral service, as well
as the witness of their life, constitute
their ministry of evangelization” (R.3)

"Around 1935, Father G Paris, O.M.I.,

made an analysis of the Death Notices.
He noted that, according to the au-
thors of these Notices, a dozen Bro-
thers were considered as real saints...
and, as Bishop de Mazenod said of
Brother Morandini, if some of them

had been Jesuits, they would be ca-
nonized." (Vie Oblate Life, 1991, p.19).

An mata;nce in thé life of Br. Anthony
Kowalczyk, O.M.I. (1892):

"Every time the superior had a pro-
blem he would say to the brother,
'Brother, a few prayers, eh?' Brother
Anthony would never fail to say a Hail
Mary before every undertaking. Later
on he was dubbed Brother Ave."

Prayver for Vocations

21 ...... Acall to Serve the Poor

22 ......TheChurchofPentecost
23 .......... Oblate Prayer Life

24 Our Consecration through Vows
25 . An International Congregation

26 ....... The Priestly Character
of the Congregation

27 ....Oblate Brother Missionaries

28 ....... Mary, Oblate Patroness

29 ....cc+.... Oblate Community

30 ..ccceeeeees. Oblate Mission
Throughout the World

RSy S

Father, in the power of your Spirit,
you sent your Son to bring salvation
to all peoples. We pray that you will
give that same Spirit to young men

and women of our country; so that
they, like Jesus, may respond to your
call, and so bring good news to the
poor, bind the hearts that are bro-
ken, proclaim liberty to captives, and
new sight to the blind.

Announce also that the time has come
when the Lord will save his people.
So, Father, open the hearts of our
youth, that they may respond, like
Mary, with great generosity in brin-
ging Christ to the world in our day.
Amen.

Lord Jesusg, you have baptized us in
water and in the!Spirit. and have
enriched us with many gifts through
confirmation; help us to know more
clearly the special call you make to us
to work as members of your Church
for the salvation of the world.

Durinq theae Oblate Days of prayer

' and ‘reflection, may Blesseds' Eugene

de Mazenod and Joseph Gérard'pass

¢ on'to us"some'of their missionary
. apirit, so that like them we may gene-
. rously respond to ‘the calls of your

- grace that we hear in our prayers.

May. missionaries of the Good News
never be lacking to the multitude of
men,’ women' and 'children, 'to 'the
youth and the aged who languish in
poverty and abandonment. We shall
see in them the face of the Risen
Christ' who, with you and the Holy
Spirit, lives and reiqns for ever and
ever. Amen."’



Superior Generalis
Missionariorum Oblatorum Sanctissimae et Immaculatae Virginis Mariae

C.P.9061, 00100 Roma-Aurelio, ltalia

Circular to the Major Superiors of the Congregation
concerning the Cause of Blessed Eugene de Mazenod

Holy Thursday, March 31, 1994

Dear Father Siani,

The pathis now clear for the Canonization of Blessed Eugene. The Meeting
of Doctors at the Congregation for the Canonization of Saints on March 24 voted
unanimously that the cure of Jesus Hernandez Serrano was beycnd scientific
explanation. Three other steps remain -- the vote of the Theologians
concerning the link between the cure and the intercession of Blessed Eugene;
the vote of the Cardinal members of the Congregation for the Causes of Saints;
the Papal Consistory which will lead to the celebration of the Canonization.
These three will occur over the next few months, possibly before the European
summer. It is within the realm of possibility that the Canonization could take
place this year during the Synod of Bishops on Religious life -- which would
be a most suitable, and indeed privileged occasion.

The purpose of this letter is to invite all to give thanks and to prepare
for this event. The Canonization of the Founder is a grace for the Congregation,
which must take the opportunity for a renewal of the Oblate charism, for a
drawing closer to and a special moment of presence in the Church, for
missionary outreach, and for a concerted effort to attract vocations.

This is also a prior announcement of a "Mazenod Year", which can be
started once we have a definite date for the Canonization. This will be
celebrated at the local and the international levels. I ask you, as Major
Superiors of the Congregation, for your concrete suggestions in this matter.
fl‘he next Plenary Session of the General Council, which commences on April 18,
will consider these. It can then elaborate a wide~-ranging program of celebration
and renewal. I thank you in advance for your help.

May the Risen Lord be with you and bless you in this Easter Season.
Yours fraternally In Christ and Mary Immaculate,

F vt g

Marcello Zago, OMI
Superior General
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Post-Chapter Committee on Structures

Fr.Pierre Chevroulet, a member of the Post-Chapter Committee-
on Structures asked that the following questions be sent to
everyone in the Region. He is very interested in the grass
roots reaction to his questionaire.

Please send you answers directly to Fr. Chevroulet. His
address can be found on page 86 (#10) in 1994 YEARBOOK Vice
Province of Japan.

A. Province

1. What would you want your province to be like in the
year 2000%?

2. How would this be different from the present
situation?

3. What one thing would you most like see changed to
move the Province toward that vision?

4. How would that change the province for the better?

5. Are there specific structural changes you would like
to see implemented? -

B. The same questions as in A above are to be used for your
ideas of the Region.

in A above are to be used for your

=
oW Lre

C. The same questions a
(2]

ideas of .the Congreg

D. Are there any questions you would like to ask the Post<
Chapter Committee on Structures and its functioning?






